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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference  of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on  Tuesday , 11 October 2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Tuesday, October 11, 2011 at 7:37 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Lawrence La Ronde 
Frank Righetti 




Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano, Jr.




Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

ABSENT:

Council Members:
Robert E. Hitchcock (excused)





Everett Merrill (excused)

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Righetti.        

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on September 26, 2011.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on September 28, 2011, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of  October 3, 2011 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

MAYORAL PROCLAMATION:


Joined by representatives from the Borough Fire Department, Mayor Giordano shared the following Proclamation:

FIRE PREVENTION WEEK:  OCTOBER 9-15, 2011


WHEREAS, cooking, heating and electrical fires represent three of the nation’s leading causes of home fires, and are collectively responsible for nearly half of all home fires and almost one-third of the associated fire deaths; and


WHEREAS, the vast majority of home cooking, heating and electrical fires can be prevented by taking simple safety precautions; and


WHEREAS, developing a home fire escape plan and practicing it at least twice a year are critical to escaping a fire safely; and


WHEREAS, proper installation, testing and maintenance of smoke alarms are part of a thorough home fire escape plan; and


WHEREAS, by preventing the leading causes of home fires, and by developing and practicing a thorough home fire escape plan, people can greatly reduce their risk to fire; and


WHEREAS, the Fire Prevention Week 2011 theme, “It’s Fire Prevention Week.  Protect your Family from Fire!” teaches the public how to prevent cooking, heating and electrical fires, and encourages people to develop a home fire escape plan that includes working smoke alarms; and


WHEREAS, the North Plainfield Department of Fire Prevention & Protection is dedicated to the safety of life and property from the devastating effects of fire; and


WHEREAS, the members of the North Plainfield Department of Fire Prevention & Protection are joined by other emergency service providers and safety advocates, businesses, schools, service clubs and organizations in their fire safety efforts.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that I, Michael Giordano, Jr., Mayor of the Borough of North Plainfield, do hereby proclaim the week of October 9-15 2011 as 

FIRE PREVENTION WEEK

and call upon the people of North Plainfield to participate in fire prevention activities at home, work and school, and to take steps needed to make their home and families safe from the leading causes of home fires, which include cooking, heating and electrical.  This week commemorates the Great Chicago Fire of 1871, which killed more than 250 persons, left 100,000 homeless, and destroyed more than 17,400 buildings.

In conclusion, the Mayor reminded that firefighters would be marking Fire Prevention Week with special visitations to the schools and with North Plainfield seniors.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, inquiring after Ordinance No. 11-09, asked if all were in favor of the 6,500-pound definition of the vehicles.  He also asked if there were agreement with the stated exemptions for certain government vehicles which might qualify as commercial.  The Council President and Attorney replied, assuring that there was a consensus on the ordinance as read.  Mr. D’Amore questioned a phrase indicating that tractor trailers and dump trucks would never qualify, which Mr. Bernstein explained further.

Jack Fowler, 92 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, commented that he was pleased with the ordinance, for the most part, but found the “never qualify” phrase ambiguous.  He asked if the ordinance would apply to taxis, and the Council President explained that although taxicabs would be considered commercial vehicles, that they would be covered by a separate ordinance.  
Mr. Fowler then inquired after the recently implemented agreement with Watchung for shared municipal court management.  Mr. Bernstein replied that the scheme had required approval from the Administrative Office of the Courts, and that North Plainfield would actually save money with no compromise in services.  Mr. Fowler questioned the recently endorsed SAFER grant, which would increase the town’s paid firefighting forces.  The Mayor replied that it represents federal money, with Washington picking up the first two years. The Borough would cover the third.  He added that a grant had first covered four firefighters, while this SAFER grant would cover three.  
Finally, Mr. Fowler asked about regulation of ice cream trucks in the Borough.  Mr. Phoenix explained that there are a specific number of North Plainfield-licensed ice cream vendors as well as hot food vendors working the Borough.  He reminded that the vendors have to take out annual licenses through the Clerk’s Office, that they are all subject to police investigation, plus they are required to pay for the vehicle’s health inspection by the County.  The Clerk added that there had been instances of Plainfield-licensed vendors coming into the Borough and selling on the various shared streets, such as Mr. Fowler’s Westervelt Avenue and his own Sycamore Avenue, but that the North Plainfield-licensed vendors were very sensitive to unlicensed competition and had reported vendors working the town without a local license.
NEW BUSINESS:


1.
Award of Bid – Malcolm Avenue & Manning Avenue – 2010 Municipal Aid Program – D.E.H.   Mayor Giordano commented that there had been a clear low bidder of the four contractors responding, and added that there was confirmation from the Attorney’s office that the low bidder’s credentials were in order.

2.  
Green Building Design Ordinance No. 11-10 – D.M.S.  Mr. Singleterry explained that the Ordinance was a checklist for “green” buildings, and that the Planning Board would have the opportunity to question the developers.  The Ordinance is part of Sustainable Jersey, and the Borough’s Environmental Commission also supports it.


Mr. LaRonde asked if it would apply to residential or just developers, and Mr. Singleterry explained that it was applicable to any development, including residential homes.  
OLD BUSINESS: 
1.
Commercial Vehicle Ordinance – F.S.S.  Council President Stabile explained that the Council now has an updated draft ordinance in hand.  With a request from Mr. Bernstein for input from the Governing Body, it was the consensus of Council to strike the aforementioned ambiguous sentence.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:  
Mrs. Forbes advised that the Borough would be hosting a regional marching band competition on October 30th at Krausche Field.  The Council President interjected that it would be the first time the competition would be held in North Plainfield, while Mr. LaRonde added that seven schools would participate. 
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Righetti and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:02 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

10/11/11


